Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

May 3, 2017


The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton
May 3, 2017
The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their first regularly scheduled meeting in May on this date at 7:00 p.m.  The following persons were present:  Commissioners Jean A. Broomell; Charles H. Givens, Sr.; and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Director of Finance Steven H. Repole; Chief of Police Matthew J. Donnelly; Director of Public Works J. Daniel Handley, P.E.; Director of Planning Jeanne D. Minner; Director of Parks & Recreation Mary C. Magaw; Administration Office Secretary L. Michelle Henson and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. Mayor Robert J. Alt and Commissioner Mary Jo Jablonski were excused from the meeting.
Commissioner Givens called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led all those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance.


Notice of Closed Meeting

On Wednesday, April 19, 2017, during a regularly scheduled meeting of the Mayor & Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”), a Closed Meeting was requested and approved by all present pursuant to State Government Statutory Authority to Close Session, General Provisions Article, §3-305(b) (7) to consult with counsel to obtain legal advice on a legal matter. Attendance: Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell; Charles H. Givens, Sr.; Mary Jo Jablonski; Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Finance Director Steven H. Repole; Administration Office Secretary L. Michelle Henson; Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. 


Commissioner Givens announced that Mayor Alt was out of town on business and Commissioner Mary Jo Jablonski was attending the Main Street Now Conference in Pittsburg, Pennsylvania.


ACTION:
The minutes of the April 19, 2017 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.


ACTION:
The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present.  


Resolution R1-2017 Historic District Guidelines – Presented for Adoption

Mr. Phil Yocum and Ms. Candice Myruski, representing Commonwealth Heritage Group, introduced themselves to the Board. Mr. Yocum stated the purpose of their appearance was to present the Historic District Guidelines for adoption.


Mr. Yocum and Ms. Myruski presented a Power Point presentation of the Town of Elkton Historic District Guidelines. A copy of the presentation was placed in the record of the minutes. 


Ms. Minner stated the Historic District Commission recommended adoption of the guidelines. 


Commissioner Piner expressed concern that the guidelines could present an additional financial burden for residents in the Historic District. 


Ms. Myruski stated the guidelines were not meant to be onerous, and included allowances for properties located in the Historic District. 


Commissioner Broomell commended the consultants regarding the guidelines, adding that the booklet contained an interesting history of Elkton.


 ACTION:
Resolution r1-2017 Historic District Guidelines was adopted on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present.


Resolution R2-2017 Adoption of the Following Plans

Residential Anti-Displacement and Relocation Assistance Plan


Citizen Participation Plan


Section 3 Plan


Minority Business Plan


Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity Plan

Ms. Minner Presented R2-2017 for adoption. She stated the Town, as an applicant for funding from the Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Program, was required to adopt the following plans: Residential Anti-Displacement and Relocation Assistance Plan; Citizen Participation Plan; Section 3 Plan; Minority Business Plan; and Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity Plan. 


Ms. Minner read and a synopsis of each plan and placed a copy of each plan in the record of the minutes.


ACTION:
Resolution R2-2017 Adoption of the following plans: Residential Anti-Displacement and Relocation Assistance Plan; Citizen Participation Plan; Section 3 Plan; Minority Business Plan; and Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity Plan was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.


Public Hearing 

Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Application regarding the Town of 
Elkton Neighborhood Community Center Project ($800,000)

Commissioner Givens declared the Public Hearing open at 7:32 p.m.

Ms. Minner, referring to the Board’s ongoing discussions regarding construction of a Community Center, stated a parcel upon which the facility could be constructed had been identified. She stated the parcel, located at Booth Street, would accommodate a facility that included indoor sports space as well as classrooms for dance and Parks and Recreation programs. She stated the Town is applying for a CDBG grant in the amount of $800,000, and added that Resolution R3-2017 officially approved the grant application. 

Commissioner Givens queried the audience for comments regarding the application. Hearing none, Commissioner Givens queried the Board for comments regarding the application. Hearing none, Commissioner Givens requested a vote regarding the application.


ACTION:
Resolution R3-2017 approving the application for $800,000 in CDBG grant funds for the construction of the Neighborhood Community Center Project was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present. 


Commissioner Givens declared the Public Hearing closed at 7:39 p.m.

Elkton Gas – Washington Avenue Gas Line Installation Overview

Ms. Polly Weber, representing Elkton Gas, advised the Board that Elkton Gas planned to place a 2-inch gas service line in the Normira Heights neighborhood to serve residents of Washington, Roosevelt and Lincoln Avenues. She noted that Elkton Gas would provide cost-free gas hookups to any home located within 100 feet of gas service.

Town Administrator’s Report 

Agreement – Southside LLC – Whitehall Road Sidewalk Project


Mr. George, referring to the Board’s previous discussions regarding installation of approximately 800 linear feet of sidewalk on the south side of Whitehall Road, stated 400 linear feet of the property was privately owned, adding that the remaining 400 linear feet was owned by the Town.  He presented an agreement between the owner, Southside LLC and the Town to construct 400 linear feet of the sidewalk on property owned by Southside LLC.


ACTION:
The agreement between Southside LLC and the Town to construct 400 linear feet of sidewalk on the south side of White Hall Road on property owned by Southside LLC was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present. 

Commissioner Givens’ Report

Commissioner Givens announced a Special Meeting of the Mayor and Commissioners on May 24, 2017 at 7:00 p.m. for introduction of the Fiscal Year 2018 Annual Budget. He read and placed a public notice regarding the special meeting into the record of the minutes.

Commissioner Piner’s Report

Commissioner Piner stated he and the Commissioners attended Career Day at Gilpin Manor Elementary School on April 25, 2017. He stated he enjoyed the event, adding that the students asked great questions. 

Commissioner Broomell’s Report

Commissioner Broomell echoed Commissioner Piner’s comments, stating she enjoyed speaking with the students.


Commissioner Broomell requested placement of a flag disposal box at Town Hall.


Public Comment

Mr. Rick Keane, referring to a recent letter from Mr. George to residents of the Elkton Heights neighborhood regarding disposal of yard waste and other debris, thanked Mr. George for the letter. He stated the letter had an immediate positive impact on the neighborhood. 


Mr. Keane asked Mr. Handley to consider amending the yard waste pickup schedule to accommodate residents who mowed their lawns on the weekends. 

Mr. Ed Ginder echoed Mr. Keane’s statement regarding Mr. George’s letter, and thanked Mr. George for sending it.

Commissioners Givens and Broomell thanked Mr. George for the letter as well.

Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Commissioner Givens adjourned the meeting at 7:53 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Administration Office Secretary

A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
4

